BIG SANDY ANNUAL MEETING MINUTES
JULY 5, 2015
Attendance:  Maria Civita, Chris & Leigh Fisher, Sandra & Bruce Maeder, Michael & Karen McDonnell, Paul & Linda Mishkin, George Osgood, Sandy Prince, Al & Debbie Villanucci, Bill & Bickie Webster, Debbie Bushway, Wayne Lucier, Jayne Fraser, Jim Meyers, Chris & Hope Straw, Ed Lewis, Eric & Janice Miller, Bob & Anne Fraser
Proxy Votes:  Sean Grant
Copies of the 2014 Annual Meeting Minutes, the 2015 Annual Meeting Agenda, and the 2015 Treasurer’s Report were made available to members.

President’s Report: 
The meeting was called to order and a quorum verified. 

Chris introduced the Board and thanked the volunteer leadership for their service to the Association. He asked that members continue to respect the volunteer’s time and energy by making duties associated with running the Association as easy as possible.  

· The Board is endeavoring to make email the main method of communication within the Association, with the Big Sandy Website as a fallback, so as to reduce costs associated with printing, postage, and mailings. If you prefer to have hardcopies of previous year minutes, etc for reference at next year’s meeting, please print and bring them. Going forward, the Association will not print multiple copies of these items to future meetings, unless requested by specific members. We’ll send a reminder next year on this subject.
· Overall, the Association looks great (road, beach) and there were no major expenditures. Sean Grant, the newest member, was welcomed, and it was noted that the Jandreau's are selling their house.  
The Board invited the Lakes Environmental Association (LEA), of which Big Sandy Association is a member, to present at this year’s meeting. 
LEA:

Roy Lambert, Board Member of LEA, thanked Big Sandy for their continued membership and asked everyone to consider individual membership.  He also asked the Members to take measures to avoid property run-off towards or into the lake. Roy provided an update on Highland Lake stating a "high degree of concern" for the lake in that the oxygen is depleting at the bottom 8 meters of the lake. This facilitates creation of phosphorus. Overall, the clarity of the lake is better than average. Algea Gleotricia and milfoil are not present in our lake. 
Roy stated that LEA can analyze member's property and make any suggestions to the owner.

The newly installed Highland Lake health monitoring buoy provides real time results, every 15 minutes and among other measures taken, the clarity is slightly higher than last year.
Other services provided by LEA are the boat check at the launch. They look for invasive forms of vegetation. At Highland this is a courtesy inspection, but at most other lakes there is a charge.

LEA recently purchased a conference and research center (Maine Lakes Science Center); it is located on the corner of Pondicherry park. They provide an active certified education program for students. In addition, LEA works with lakeshore zoning compliance, in conjunction with the warden, if necessary.  LEA services 37 bodies of water; more can be found of the LEA website. 

Additionally, Roy circled back on a specific question asked at the meeting which he needed to research; his response is as follows:

Chris -

I am belatedly getting back to you about a question that was asked of me at the Big Sandy Homeowners Ass’n meeting for which I had no answer.  I would appreciate you including this in your next letter or to your members, if that’s not unreasonable.

The question that was asked was “What causes oxygen depletion in Highland Lake?"  Oxygen depletion is identified by LEA as a major concern for the lake.

Oxygen depletion is caused by the decomposition of organic matter at the lake bottom.  This organic matter is comprised in major part of dead algea, along with leaves and other natural organic material which drop to the lake bottom.  The decomposition consumes oxygen and releases phosphorus back into the lake.  In the case of Highland Lake, this phosphorus release is not as dangerous as it normally would be simply because sediment core sampling discloses the availability of aluminum to act as a more secure binder holding the phosphorus.  

So the short answer to the question which was asked is: Oxygen depletion is caused by decomposition of organic material at the lake bottom.

Thanks for your help in getting this answer to your members.

Roy

All members are reminded that there is a link to the LEA website from our Big Sandy website.
Acceptance of 2014 Minutes

A motion was made to accept the 2014 minutes as written, was seconded, and the 2014 minutes were unanimously approved.
Treasurer’s Report:
Debbie Villanucci provided copies of the Association financial reports, including the Profit and Loss statement, the status of invoices submitted to association members, total expenses by payee, and the most recent bank statement. She indicated that two Association members had not paid their dues, but stated their check was in the mail. As of the time of this writing, 7/13/2015, all member's are paid current with the exception of Gibbon's owing $250.00 and Jandreau's owe $94.00 in dock fees. We have $11,000 in bank, and 28 members. The beach clean-up cost $150.00 this year and the cost to clean the sand off the road was $200.  The President thanked Debbie for her hard work and notified the membership that Debbie will provide one more year of service as Treasurer – next year we will need a new volunteer.
Plowing and Snow Report:
Eric Miller gave the plowing report and said there were 13 winter users for the 2014-2015 season. As usual, Mike Ward did a great job with road plowing. The winter plowing season is December 1 - April 1. The cost was the same as the previous year, approximately $3175 (an increase of $150). The association covered 25%, Lombard's paid  $250, and winter users pay the remainder.  Mike subcontracted a wing truck due to the large amounts of snow this past season. Mike also has a landscape company and removes snow from roofs. 
Note that there is a $50/weekend plowing fee if you decide to come up and didn’t pay for the winter plowing season. This fee does not apply to members coming up solely for the purpose of checking on their property after a major storm or other emergency.
The question was posed about a 100% cost share of the winter plowing.  It was brought up that insurance carriers would not cover houses if the road wasn't plowed.  This topic has proven a contentious discussion topic in the past - the Board will review and discuss how best to approach the membership with any proposed change.

Dock Manager’s Report:
Al Villanucci reported that the dock was still in good shape and it may need to be stained at the end of the year or next season.  Currently, there are no spaces available as the 8th slip just sold.  The Jandreau's slip will become available if they sell their property, but at this point their house is still for sale therefore it is not available.  If interested in being on the waiting list, please contact Al at BigSandyDock@aol.com. 

Road Committee Report:
George Osgood stated that the road survived well.  There is one hole in the dirt portion of the road, but the grading is expected to occur next week. George advised that there is going to be underground work done for a power entrance at Sean Grant's new home, and the road will be closed for a few hours, near the house. The future forecast is brush cutting at the top of the trees and filling cracks in the asphalt.  One member was concerned with the puddle that is created by a house across from the property; the road committee will revisit this issue.
New Business:
1. Beach:  The Board has been monitoring the erosion and has received a permit from the State.  We received a quote to hire a contractor to bring in stone and lock in the area from the road to the beach. The permit will allow 100 feet of work near the Dailey's and another permit will follow to allow the 33ft needed at the other end of the beach (near Bushway's property).  The estimate for installation of rock and 3 granite steps is approximately $5500 and within budget but we need approval from the members.  A motion was made for the work, was seconded, and unanimously approved.  The work is to happen as soon as possible, but the Board would like a Board member there to oversee the work. It was also mentioned that the work could be done when the lake is lowered, typically around Columbus Day.  The Board will research the timing of the lake lowering. 

Chris thanked Debbie and Al for taking the initiative on the low cost/easy method to stop erosion, planting beach grass along the beach/road.  All members were encouraged to protect the new grass to allow it to take root. The plants are doing well, but the stakes need to be replaced as they are missing. 
2.  Common Courtesies:  Chris reminded the members of the common courtesies – quiet hours, trash, speed limit, dogs and litter.  There are no wake zones of 200 feet and people should be respectful.  Please remind guests of the speed limit of 15mph and remind kids on bikes to stay on the side of the road and be sure their bikes are also placed on the side of the road.  Litter should also be picked up and not discarded down the side of the road, or anywhere within the Association. 
New Candidates for Office:  There were no new candidates for Office and all Officers agreed to serve another year. Again, Debbie will serve one more year as Treasurer – if you are willing to serve beginning next year, please let the Board know. A motion to re-elect the current Officers was made, seconded and unanimously approved.

Chris Fisher – President & Director

Al Villanucci – Director

Ed Lewis – Director

Treasurer – Debbie Villanucci

Secretary – Leigh Fisher
Webmaster - Maria Civita

Dues:  Dues have been consistently $250 for many years, but there is a lot of consternation with assessments.  The Board proposed a $25 increase, or $275.00 per year.  A motion was made to increase dues to $300.00 for 2015-2016.  The motion was seconded and approved by voice vote.  Discussion ensued on setting up a reserve account to enable dues to be prorated if you sold your property. The Board will research. A member also asked if dues could be returned if they go unused for a lengthy period of time.
There being no other business, Chris Fisher adjourned the meeting at approximately 11:30 p.m.
The date for the next annual meeting will be determined by the Board and communicated with adequate notice for membership planning.   
APPENDIX A TO 2015 BIG SANDY ANNUAL MEETING MINUTES
Officers and Directors for 2015-2016:

Chris Fisher, President and Board Member

4 Perennial Way

Scarborough, ME 04074
Bridgton/cell phone: 207-607-9200
Other phone:  207-883-8369 (R) 

E-mail:  cjfisher1994@yahoo.com
Ed Lewis, Board Member

8 Dodge Drive

West Hartford, CT 06107

Bridgton phone:  207-647-3661 

Other phone: 860-521-4263

E-mail:  edward_lewis@comcast.net
Al Villanucci, Board Member
47 Grace Street 

Malden, MA 02148

Bridgton phone:  207-647-2385 

Other phone:  781-324-5599 (R)

E-mail:  avcoelectric@aol.com
Debbie Villanucci, Treasurer

47 Grace Street 

Malden, MA 02148

Bridgton phone:  207-647-2385 

Other phone:  781-324-5599 (R)

E-mail:  dv99999999@aol.com
Leigh Fisher, Secretary
4 Perennial Way

Scarborough, ME  04074

Cell: 207-232-6702

Email: Lncfisher@gwi.net

